
August 1, 2019 

The Honorable Laura E. Roth 
Clerk of Circuit Court 
Volusia County 
Post Office Box 6043 
Deland, Florida 32721-6043 

Dear Ms. Roth: 

CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 

JIMMY PATRONIS 
STATE OF FLORIDA 

We completed our Article V Clerk of the Circuit Court Expenditure Compliance Audit in 
accordance with Florida Statutes. Enclosed is a copy of our final report. 

We appreciate your advanced preparation for our audit and the courtesy extended to our team. 
We look forward to working with your office in the future. 

Please contact Kim Holland at (850) 413-5700 or kim.holland@myfloridacfo.com if you have 
any questions. 

Sincerely, 

Mark Merry 
Assistant Division Director 

MM/ct 
Enclosure 
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• In CFY 18-19, the Clerk's office purchased a microwave oven for $176 which was charged to the
State as a court-related cost. Although the clerk's office stated the microwave oven was placed at
the jail to be used by a court employee, this expenditure is not an allowable cost to the State.

Section 29.008(1)(£)2, F.S., requires counties to fund the cost of communications services which includes 
all computer networks, systems, and equipment, including computer hardware and software, modems, 
printers, wiring, network connections, and maintenance. 

• In CFY 17-18, we noted two (2) expenditures totaling $1,835 for office equipment maintenance
for microfilm scanners used in the Clerk's office.

We recommend the Clerk's office ensure that its court-related expenditures are allowable according to 
ss. 28.35(3)(a) and 29.008, F.S. We also recommend the Clerk's office reimburse the Clerks of Court 
Trust Fund for the expenditures above for $2,365. 

The Clerk's office does not have a clear methodology for allocating payroll expenditures for shared 
employees who work on both court and non-court-related functions. Their current methodology includes 
estimates of the time and effort of the indirect employees based on the ratio of other Clerk employees who 
worked solely on court-related functions to those that worked on both court and county-related functions. 
Upon inquiry, the Clerk's office was unable to provide supporting documentation for the actual time and 
effort the shared employees spent working on court-related verses non-court-related functions. 

Without accurate time-keeping of court and non-court related functions, the Clerk's office has no 
assurance that the estimates used for charging salaries to the State or used for budgeting purposes are 
accurate. 

We recommend the Clerk's office establish a method for sampling employees' time and effort 
between court-related and non-court related activities to ensure the allocation of payroll 
expenditures reflects an accurate appropriation of state funds. The methodology should include a 
basis for concluding whether the budgetary calculations are accurate. The Clerk's office might 
consider using a sampling method such as a time study, or guidance such as that found in Code of 
Federal Regulation (2 CFR 200), Appendix V. 
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